
President's Pin
- Greg Elems

Here we are, in the middle of 
March already. We had some 
snow accumulation at the 
museum in late February and 
early March, as you can see 
on the Around the Museum 2024 Gallery web 
page. The warm temperatures have started to 
melt the snow. Work has started on the SP 2873 
again with it getting a test run on Saint Patrick's 
Day. The 2873 was warmed up and ran for over 
90 minutes. Then adjustments to the fuel injec-
tors were made and I was told that it sounds 
better and has very little smoke now. So kudos to 
the crew doing the mechanical work.

We have some events coming our way with the 
"Celebration of Life for Norman and Barbra 
Holmes" on May 25, 2024. I'm hoping we can get 
some volunteers to help with the cleanup of the 
museum grounds and shop area. I'm also hoping 
we have a good turn out to celebrate Norm and 
Barbra's work and dedication to the museum. 
We'll be making a list of things to do and hope 
to have that completed before the end of March.

Thinking about the year ahead, work on the WP 
165 is going to start this April. With luck, Roger 
Stabler will be able to have 165 steaming for 
July. Steam means more opportunities for Spe-
cial steam RALs and steam powered caboose 
trains. Sound of the steam whistle echoing of 
the mountains is an exciting proposition and has 
been missed. Again, more help for Roger and 
museum is greatly needed.

Come by the museum this summer, say hi, and 
enjoy the memories of the WP.
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Open Up Those Cabs!
- Nicholas Manos

I remember when I used to bring my kids to the 
museum. They loved the place. It was so special 
in that they were free to board any locomotive 
they wanted…. No ropes, no barricades and not a 
single ‘do not touch’ sign in sight. They were al-
ways especially eager to enter the cabs, which at 
that time were almost always open. A brief scuf-
fle might ensue over who got there first to sit in 
the engineer’s seat.

As many of you know, 
the museum had to 
lock the cabs up some 
years back due to in-
creasing vandalism. As 
well built as these lo-
comotives were, they 
were never intended to 
be abused from the operator’s seat. The decision 
to secure the cabs is understandable, but it 
hasn’t been popular. We’ve had quite a bit of 
feedback from both the public and the member-
ship requesting more cab access.

We believe we have a solution, but we need your 
help to make it happen.

An ‘open cab days’ event has been planned. We 
are looking to display a number of the popular 
locomotives up front and prominent in the east 
yard on June 8th and 9th. The idea is to have the 
cabs open 10 AM to 5 PM on both days. The 
event will be used to draw visitors to the mu-
seum and promote the Run-A-Locomotive (RAL) 
program. Caboose trains will also run, so those 
visitors who want to explore the cab in opera-
tion will have an opportunity to do so.

(continued on page 10 ...)
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FRRS Receives Capital Support Grants in 2023
- Eugene Vicknair

In 2023, the Feather River Rail Society was 
awarded three grants, including a major award 
dedicated to the construction on the long-
planned Whitman Building. This grant is still in 
the release process, with financial reporting and 
project projections being refined and submitted 
to the Department of Agriculture.

The other two awards we received, while smaller 
in amount, are very welcome help with our 
museum needs. We received $7,500 from the 
Union Pacific Foundation for Americans with 
Disabilities Act improvements and $10,000 from 
Plumas County for improvements to the 
drainage system on the north side of the Diesel 
Shop. Work related to both project specific grants 
will be occurring in 2024 and is currently in the 
planning stages.

As for 2024, the FRRS is pursuing several other 
grants that are applicable to various projects 
around the museum, ranging from small, sub 
$10,000 amounts to almost half a million. As 
with any substantive grant, they are all highly 
competitive with no guarantee the FRRS will 
obtain them. But as the saying goes, “If you 
never try, you’ll never know.”

While very beneficial to our programs, grants are 
almost always tied to specific projects and 
expenditures and have specific limitations. The 
large grant for the Whitman Building, for 
instance, can only be used for expenses related 
to that project and its construction. With grant 

limitations, it is very important that the FRRS 
continue to build other types of income. For 
example, we are currently reviewing 
improvements to the RAL program, exploring 
new income opportunities, and considering how 
best to promote the 2024 season to bring in 
more visitors and members.

As always, you, the members of the FRRS, are the 
backbone. Your membership dues, donations and 
store purchases help fund equipment 
restorations, archive improvements and repairs 
to the facility. In the upcoming weeks, you will 
be receiving the Spring 2024 FRRS fundraising 
letter in the mail, which will also include a 
request to reach out to non-member WP fans 
asking them to join. Your support is vital to 
keeping the WP alive and helping us expand the 
work of the museum. So help spread the word 
and continue to support the Feather River Rail 
Society.

Please consider donating, volunteering and / or 
signing up a new member today. Every bit is 
vital!

To donate online, visit the online WP store at 
https://westernpacificstore.mybigcommerce.com/
donations/ or the main website at:

https://donate.wplives.org
You can also donate by mail. Send your check 
made out to the FRRS to:

Feather River Rail Society
Fundraising
P O Box 608
Portola, CA 96122
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Santa Trains 2023
- Eugene Vicknair

Once again we hosted out annual Santa Trains and got 
some good visitor ship for the event. Our first night was 
Saturday, December 9. Duane Vander Veen took on Santa 
duties that night, but the surprise guest was Bob Danner, 
brother of Patty Clawson of Big Fish Creations, who 
roamed the trains as Santasquatch. The kids had a field 
day getting candy canes from a Sasquatch wearing 
Santa’s hat and beard.

The following two weekends, with trains running Fridays 
and Saturdays on December 15-16 and 22-23 just saw 
attendance build. The cookie crew of Ali Doty and Mary 
and Jackie Habeck kept things moving in the baggage car, 
with homemade cookies provided by Ron Berriesford and 
his wife, Mary Ann Vicknair, Eugene Vicknair and Louise 
Dunbar. Ann Cary and Breckyn Shirley took turns handling 
the Museum Store, with an assist from Eugene Vicknair on 
the first Saturday. Bryn Shirley and Olivia Simone took 
money at the front gate. Decorations for the museum 
were put up by Steve Habeck and family, Ethan Doty and 
others.

Trains operations were covered by Charlie Spikes, Duane 
Vander Veen, Brian Waller, Ethan Doty, Greg Elems, Eugene Vicknair, Kevin Errecart, Nicholas Manos, Steve 
Habeck, Fred Elenbaas, Matt Elems, Janet Steeper and David Elems. Visitors got to enjoy the sight and 
sound of WP SW1500 1503 and SP GP9 2873 operating in multiple. A look at the numbers shows nice 
crowds even on the usually “quiet” Friday evenings. Our first night, Saturday December 2, the crew 
operated 7 caboose train runs and over half the runs carried more than 30 riders. The next weekend, 
Friday, December 8 saw 8 runs occur with each carrying 20 to 30 or more riders. On Saturday, December 
9, there was only 7 runs, but 6 of them carried more than 30 riders. The final weekend was the biggest, 
with 8 runs each night. Friday, December 15 saw over half the runs carrying over 30 riders, while 
Saturday, December 16 was the big blow out, with an estimated 500 people visiting the museum and 

filling each caboose run.

Matt and Elizabeth Cruse took over as Santa and Mrs. 
Claus for the two weekends, with Bob Danner making 
some repeat appearances as Santasquatch on the 
Saturdays. Thank you to Patty and Michael Clawson 
for taking pictures and helping with promotions, 
which included radio spots, Facebook postings and a 
poster designed by Eugene Vicknair.

We have been building bigger and bigger crowds each 
event since returning from the COVID pause. Please 
consider joining us for Santa Train next year, either as 
a volunteer or just coming to check it out!
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Photos by Patty Clawson, Michael Clawson and Greg Elems
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H & R Block - David Hansen
2850 Main St Ste 7, Susanville, CA 96130

Tel: 530-257-9339

Museum Sponsors
The Western Pacific played a major role in de-
veloping the economy of Plumas County and 
the surrounding region. The Western Pacific 
Railroad Museum is proud to be a part of that 
heritage and to hold a position in supporting 
the ongoing economic health of our commu-
nity. We welcome the support of that commu-
nity in return. We ask our members and 
visitors to support our business sponsors, 
companies who have generously contributed 
to the museum and its mission to preserve 
the Western Pacific family.

WP 165 Update Fall 2023
- Roger Stabler

Steam CMO 

I spent two weeks working on the WP 165 in late 
September. Many people have asked why the 
WP165 did not run in 2023. Our plan was to 
have the engine running for an event on May 18, 
2023. I went up to the museum in the middle of 
April to begin prepping the 165 for its annual 
test and inspection. The other members of the 
steam crew were busy this year with major 
projects that did not allow them to take time off 
to help at the museum. Since I was primarily 
working alone I could only complete one tasks 
at a time to get the engine ready. On the day 
scheduled for our hydro static test with the FRA 
present all went well until we were above 100 
psi. Our turret valve was bypassing forcing all 
the valves in the cab to be included in the hydro 
test. This created leaks that put water on the 
boiler and made it difficult to inspect the boiler 
for leaks. Our throttle also leaked which is not 
unusual in small amounts. There were a couple 
of superheater elements leaking at the header 
which again put water in a place that made 
inspection difficult. We had several new studs 
that were leaking above the normal water line 
that will need to be reset. The hydro test and 
inspection were cancelled on the basis that the 
repairs would take more time to complete than 
was available before the event that was 
scheduled. While I was there I was able to 
overhaul the left-rear axle housing and make 
numerous other repairs to the museum’s 
backhoe so that it is a reliable machine at the 
museum.

We took the turret valve apart to grind the valve 
and found that the threads on the body and 
bonnet of the valve are worn-out. We are making 
a tap for the body and a new bonnet and lead 
screw for the valve. Cost of material for this one 
repair is $1,300. All of the super-heating 
elements were taken loose from the header, 
lapped in and reset, so we should not have any 
more leaks in the front end. We will need to 
purchase new tubing for the elements, they are 
starting to fail and I had to patch a couple of 
them while I had them loose. I have not 

researched the cost 
of new tubes yet. I 
reset the studs that 
were leaking on the 
top of the boiler 
and I have started 
to install the jacket 
in the cab. I hope to 
have the jacket 
done in the cab by 
spring and if our 
next hydro shows 
that all is well I will 
jacket the exterior 
of the engine. I 
spent the rest of my 
time in September 
helping David Elems 
work on the radiator 
project on the SP 
2873, and prepping 
the 165 for winter. We have a need for a new 
hydro pump and a circulatory pump for doing 
our test and inspections. Total cost for the 
pumps is around $1,500.

WP 165 catching the last 
sunshine Sunday with 
cloudy skies forecast for 
the next few days.

- Greg Elems 10/8/23
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Catch the Early Train!
Get your Train Sheet by email and you will 
get it before the post office even receives it

and it is in COLOR!
(and you save the FRRS money too!)

Send an email requesting email delivery to
membership@wplives.org

with your name and email address.

January, February, March 2024 Election Update

The 2024 Nominations were open from January 1, 2024, through January 31, 2024. Nominations were 
submitted to the 2024 Election Committee in writing as required and all processes and procedures were 
followed per the new FRRS Election Policy.

The FRRS 2024 Election nominations were closed and there were three (3) qualified incumbents, and a 
“White Ballot” was declared. They are current FRRS Board Members Matt Elems (I), Steve Habeck (I), and Eu-
gene Vicknair (I). There were no other nominations received. Postcards were not sent to the FRRS Member-
ship due to the new Election Policy. The incumbent Nominees will be sworn into office in July 2024.

The Election Committee is also looking into possibly using a third-party online vendor to hold future 
Board Elections via this process. This is only preliminary now but the potential to save money and count-
less hours is present. Much additional research needs to be done though and many questions need to be 
asked and answered. If any members have any suggestions, please e-mail us with them to elec-
tion@wplives.org for review.

Please be sure to read the Election Policy for additional details if you might be interested in running for 
the FRRS Board in the 2025 please refer to these on the FRRS website. If you have any questions about 
the election process, please feel free to address the Elections Committee at election@wplives.org.

At this time, I would like to thank our Webmaster Paul Finnegan and the other Election Committee Mem-
bers for their continued assistance in the election process. Please stay healthy and well.

"Your 2024 Election Committee thanks you and is Proud to Serve the FRRS & WPRM."
Sincerely,
Matthew S. Shuman - FL 1948 - Chair
Ann Morningstar – L 1967 - Co-Chair
Debbie Shuman - FL 1948 - Clerk/Catering Facilitator to the Election Committee

If you have an e-mail address or an address change for the FRRS and WPRM we 
would like to have it for multiple reasons including news announcements, elec-
tions, Train Sheet delivery by e-mail and more. You may update your contact infor-
mation here on the Membership page on the society website, WPLives.org. These 
are used exclusively for the FRRS and WPRM and will not be sold or given out.
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How I Joined the Operating Department
- Nicholas Manos

For some years, I had 
read about the 
Operating Department 
and thought about 
signing up to work the 
trains. I kept putting it 
off because I didn’t 
think I had enough time 
to dedicate to it. I had 
read the service 
requirements, seen how many active people 
were already in the department and calculated 
that I might get the opportunity to be qualified 
in about 38 years. Thirty-five if I got lucky.

Then I left the 9 to 5 world. I had more freedom 
to direct my days at the same time I started to 
see the more frequent appeals for volunteers. I 
even heard there were some weekends the train 
didn’t run at all due to lack of crew. I thought of 
the people who had run the trains for my family 
to ride all those years and knew I had a debt to 
repay. I signed up and scheduled myself for crew 
training, not really knowing what to expect.

Training day arrived and we met in the dining 
car. Training was led by Greg Elems, with the 
indoor component mostly reviewing safety 
procedures. I introduced myself to the 
gentleman sitting next to me, and he responded 
with his introduction as ‘Steve Lee’. I immediately 
recognized the name as the operator of UP 844. 
I’ve chased that locomotive every time it came 
to California, what a coincidence I would end up 
seated next to the man who waved at us on his 
way through the crossing.

Once the indoor work was done, Greg directed us 
newbies outside for some ground work. The 
three of us were introduced to hand signals and 
coupling operations. We took several turns trying 
our luck while Ethan Doty patiently and safely 
ran the locomotive to support us. Greg was all 
business, as this was clearly his element. After 
observing my lack of technique for some time, he 
urged me to just relax. Perhaps he wasn’t aware 
130 tons of metal were rolling directly at me, 

but I tried to at least act relaxed. We finished out 
the day learning how to board and exit the 
locomotive.

After training, I told my wife I had scheduled 
myself two weeks out. I would plan on once-a-
month if it worked out, not really knowing what I 
had gotten myself into or whether it would be 
something I would enjoy. She said that was fine 
with her.

By the end of the season, I was working every 
weekend. My wife declared herself a train widow, 
or so I was told because I wasn’t there to hear 
such complaints.

The oft-heard cliché is ‘it gets in your blood’. I 
realized this hadn’t just ‘worked out’, I was 
having a blast. My brother, a railroader who 
works for the UP, openly wondered if I had 
become a ‘foamer’. I didn’t care. The combination 
of the equipment, history, people and the 
continuous opportunity to learn is unbeatable.

I follow the viewpoint that hardship is disguised 
opportunity. The hardship, in this example, is the 
museum having fewer operations personnel 
than in years past. The opportunity is for those 
who wish to join operations, as you can now get 
just about all the student hours you would like 
to sign up for. I had plentiful opportunities for 
student hours and was able to qualify faster 
than I expected.

We welcome your help to keep these trains 
running. If you’ve been thinking about joining 
the Operating Department, now is the time to 
quit thinking about it and take the plunge. Don’t 
worry if you have never worked in this 
environment before, as there are plenty of 
knowledgeable and helpful people here that 
want to see you succeed. The next crew training 
day is May 4th, 2024. Sign up at https://
wplives.org/register_for_crew_training.html

You just might end up enjoying the work as 
much as I do. If so, feel free to tell me in person. 
You’ll be able to find me at the museum just 
about every weekend.
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2024 Operating Department Crew Training
- Kerry Cochran

General Superintendent

Crew training will be held on May 4th, 2024, 
starting at 10 a.m. at the museum. Please 
register for crew training and complete the 
online rules exam before attending the crew 
training day on the society’s website. There may 
be another crew training day scheduled, if 
necessary, so please watch for any 
announcements.

I want to invite all 
FRRS members to 
become a member 
of the Operating 
Department and 
give us a hand 
operating the 
caboose trains at 
the museum for the 
general public. We also need crew year-round to 
move equipment at the museum for display and 
maintenance. Additionally we need crews for our 
Pumpkin Express and Santa Trains events.

I would also like to have all of the current 
Operating Department crew members check 
their calendars and see if they can volunteer at 
least one or two days a month during the 2024 
operating season. "Many hands make light work" 
certainly applies to running our museum. By 
working together we can provide a safe, 
enjoyable experience for our guests and other 
members.

All of our time is valuable and I certainly 
appreciate all your help. However, we need to 
staff the caboose trains for our visiting public 
and we need to make sure that we can operate 
with a full crew each summer weekend.

There may be questions along the way so please 
send email to me at 
operating_dept@wplives.org and tell me what 
weekends you may be able to commit to 
volunteer. If you have any other comments, 
please tell me so I may be able to address them.

Shop at the Museum 
Store at the museum or 
online at:

WPLives.org/shop

THE WESTERN PACIFIC Headlight #57
- Paul Finnegan

Acting Editor

Issue number 57 of 
THE WESTERN 
PACIFIC Headlight 
was released for 
printing and mailing 
on March 7, 2024. 
This issue is 44 
pages long and has 
articles from Chris 
Skow, Eugene 
Vicknair, Jeff S. Asay, 
Darrol J. Stanley and 
Al Fonseca. It also 
has reprinted 
articles from the March 1942 issue of the 
HEADLIGHT and Mileposts from 1949, 1950 and 
1970.

I want to highlight that there is a web page on 
the society website, WPLives.org/headlight57, 
that has additional material on it related to the 
issue. In particular there is a link to a full-page 
view of the SN Train Sheet on page 16 of the 
issue that has very small print in the hard copy 
issue.

All FRRS members at active or above 
membership levels receive the publication by 
first-class mail. Additionally, back issues are 
available for purchase at the WPRM Museum 
Store, both at the museum and online.

New authors and material for our publication are 
always welcome. If you would like to join the 
"Willing People" that keep THE WESTERN 
PACIFIC Headlight on track don’t hesitate to 
contact us by email at headlight@WPLives.org.
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How many locomotives will be open? Well, that 
is up to you, the member volunteer. As men-
tioned earlier, we can’t just open the cabs and 
hope for the best. We’re looking for docents in 
every cab to interact with our visitors and an-
swer their questions, as well as monitor the lo-
comotives. You don’t need to be in the Operating 
or Mechanical Department to participate. If you 
aren’t familiar with a particular locomotive, we 
can provide the basic information (it’s all there 
on the equipment roster.) We’d be thrilled to 
have your help both days, but extremely thank-
ful for one if that works best for you.

We need to have three qualified Operating De-
partment personnel to run the caboose train, but 
all volunteers beyond that can be locomotive do-
cents. For example, if we have 5-7 additional vol-
unteers, we can open at least five locomotives.

I know there are some kids out there, young and 
old alike, that would love to explore these loco-
motive cabs, taking turns imagining they were 
engineer in control of the train. Let’s allow them 
more than just a look through the window…. I 
ask you to join me so we can open up those 
cabs!

If you are able to help, please email us at volun-
teer@wplives.org with your name, which day(s) 
you can attend and a phone number so we can 
confirm your attendance prior to the event. 
Thank you so much for your consideration.

The Train SheetIssue 200 - January/February/March 2024
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(...Open Up Those Cabs! continued from page 1) Train Schedule Changes
- Nicholas Manos

We’ve made some changes to the schedules for 
both the caboose trains and the Run-A-Locomo-
tive (RAL) program.

Caboose Trains
The caboose trains will continue to run on 
Memorial Day, Labor Day and each Saturday and 
Sunday during the 2024 operating season (May 
25 through September 2).

There will be three changes made to the ca-
boose train departure schedule.

First, departures will start one half hour earlier 
at 11:00. This is an effort to offer a more attrac-
tive time for the significant number of customers 
who arrive at or near museum opening.

Second, the caboose schedule will now be the 
same for every operating day. There will no 
longer be a different schedule for Saturdays, 
Sundays or holidays. This change will remove 
one departure from Saturday and add one de-
parture to Sunday, so there will be no change in 
the overall total of scheduled departures. The 
new departure schedule is as follows:

11:00, 11:30, 12:00, 13:00, 13:30, 14:00
 • Same schedule Saturday, Sunday and 

holidays
• Beans to be called at the completion 

of the 12:00 run

The third change is procedural and impacts the 
12:00 run. This single run will always be push-
pull, even if there is a full crew and ‘full opera-
tions’ are in effect. The purpose of this change is 
to allow the crew more time for lunch. Even 
though the current schedule allows 30 minutes 
for lunch, in practice this time is rarely available 
without pushing the next departure back since 
the crew must return from lunch early to assem-
ble and test the train.

It is expected that running push-pull will reduce 
the 12:00 run by 5-10 minutes. Leaving the loco-
motive attached to the train during lunch will 
result in a quicker recovery for the 13:00 run, 
saving another 5-10 minutes over current opera-

(continued on next page...)
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tions. Combined, these time savings should al-
low all crew members a full 30 minutes for 
lunch.

RAL Schedule
Changes focus on consolidation and improving 
the compatibility of the RAL and caboose train 
schedules.

The existing 10:15 appointment had high usage, 
but its end time of 11:15 could result in delays 
to the first caboose train departure. Analysis 
showed little usage of the 09:00 appointment. 
The new schedule replaces both with a 09:30 
start time, which should be more attractive and 
allow for a 30 minute gap between the RAL and 
the first caboose train departure. Minor overruns 
in this RAL slot should not cascade into multiple 
delays.

With the exception of Memorial Day and Labor 
Day, RALs will no longer be advertised for Mon-
day or Tuesday. This will allow for a full museum 
closure of two days each week and should pro-
vide reliable days off for most museum staff and 
crew.

The new RAL schedule is as follows:

2024 RAL Season: May 25 to October 12
Wednesdays, Thursdays and Fridays, all 
season
Available Appointments (5):
09:30-10:30, 10:45-11:45, 12:00-13:00, 
13:30-14:30, 14:45-15:45

Saturdays and Sundays, May 25 through 
September 1
Available Appointments (3):
09:30-10:30, 14:45-15:45, 16:00-17:00
(this schedule is also used for Memorial 
Day and Labor Day)

Saturdays and Sundays, September 7 
through October 12
Available Appointments (6):
09:30-10:30, 10:45-11:45, 12:00-13:00, 
13:30-14:30, 14:45-15:45, 16:00-1700

(...Train Schedule Changes continued from previous page) My First Locomotive Inspection
- Nicholas Manos

I spent most of the 2023 operating season at-
tempting to convince the Chief Mechanical Offi-
cer (CMO), David Elems, that I did indeed know 
which end of the wrench to use as a hammer. Fi-
nally, toward the end of the season, he relented 
and asked if I wanted to assist with an inspec-
tion of the WP 1503. I’m not sure if he needed 
help or just needed me to stop bugging him, but 
the result is the same either way…. Success!

Step one - wash the locomotive. David made a 
strange concoction of soap like products in the 
wash bucket and directed me to the top of the 
locomotive. He handed me a stick with a scrub 
brush on one end and we began the long effort 
of removing oil residue from all surfaces. A few 
hours later, we had the entire locomotive resem-
bling clean. Imagine scrubbing a small house 
exterior.

Next, we used the locomotive to do a bit of 
switching so we could place it in the shop over 
the pit. Once over the pit, we opened a number 
of hatches on the trucks and proceeded to in-
spect the traction motors, gearing and axles. We 
checked the supply cabling and the various oil 
routing hoses, along with the sanding system. 
Brakes were inspected all the way around. David 
added crater compound, a pre-sized pack of gear 
lubricant, to the motor-axle case before we re-
placed the hatches and finished the pit inspec-
tion.

We moved the locomotive out and performed 
some more switching to open up the other side 
of the shop, where we parked the locomotive. At 
this point, David brought out the vacuum and we 
proceeded to clean out the cab base of dirt and 
sand, along with several other portions of the 
locomotive. Once the vacuuming was complete, 
inspection was made of the cab electronics, 
where David found a damaged high voltage re-
lay. Repairs were made and we moved onto the 
engine block.

Lots of cleaning was on tap for the engine block, 
too. We used solvents and rags to clean the ex-



terior of the block, as well as the interior sur-
faces of the air box. On a two-stroke super-
charged diesel engine, the air intake is not just 
charged for compression, the pressure is also 
used to clear out the combustion gasses from 
the power stroke. This process isn’t completely 
smooth, so some of those combustion products 
end up flowing back into the air box and it 
makes for quite a mess.

We then removed all the inspection covers in the 
engine block and opened up the top deck. In-
spections were performed on camshaft lobes, 
rocker arms, valves, injectors, various bolt and 
nut torque, coolant pipes and connections, pis-
ton skirts, piston rings, connecting rods, oil pas-
sages, oil lines and various bearings. It was 
gearhead heaven, at least until it was time to re-
place all the covers and clean everything again.

We changed all the disposable air, fuel and oil 
filter elements on the locomotive. We topped off 
the oil, which was a new thing for me because I 
had never ‘added’ oil from a pallet of 55 gallon 
drums moved in by forklift. At full capacity, this 
beast requires 165 gallons of lube oil.
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Inspections were conducted on the main and 
auxiliary generators to verify brush condition and 
wear transfer patterns. The batteries were ser-
viced with water and then charged to capacity.

There were several other inspections and tests 
performed, in addition to a number of runs to per-
form some tests under load, but that should pro-
vide a general idea of the amount of work that 
goes into a yearly inspection for these locomo-
tives.

This process took us just over a week, which in-
cluded a lot of explanation from David as he 
trained me on these tasks. We also made a num-
ber of repairs along the way, including adjust-
ment of the rear cab door so it shuts without 
slamming, replacement of the sticking isolation 
switch and replacing the engine lube oil pres-
sure gauge with a model that accurately indi-
cates the oil pressure at all RPMs.

I used a few early mornings to troubleshoot an 
issue the locomotive had with its rear head-
lights. I know how to read electrical schematics, 
but I quickly found out that didn’t mean I knew 
how to read railroad electrical schematics. After 
a few hours and some experimenting with the 
voltmeter I had things under reasonable control. 
The problems were identified, repair and re-
placement made and the headlights now burn 
your hat as you enter or exit the cab. I haven’t 
timed the duration until actual hat combustion, 
but I believe it is well within factory specifica-
tion.

I wasn’t so fortunate at repairing the broken 
speed indicator. That system remains filled with 
mystery and will require some repeat visits. In 
addition, we still have a leaky but serviceable 
brake cylinder on the rear truck to rebuild and 
David found the cooling fan shaft bearing is… 
well the race seems to rotate more readily than 
the bearing itself. Not ideal. We have a few other 
small inspections and adjustments to perform 
that we weren’t able to get to during our last 
session, but we will be back at it soon.

Things are looking good for the WP 1503.



Historical/Archive Department News - Q1 2024
- Kerry Cochran

Archive Manager

FRRS/WPRM 
Archives in action, 
the department 
helps out another 
magazine.

In mid-November 
2023 the archive 
department was 
contacted by Patrick 
Hiatte of the 
Cowcatcher 
magazine on an 
upcoming article to 
feature the 
California Zephyr 
and specifically on 
the Western Pacific.

During our email 
exchanges he was 
looking for images 
to illustrate the 
article and those 
from John Endler’s 
trip in 1953.

I pointed him to our 
website and the 
archive department 
section and the 
collection of photos 
we had. He came 
back to me with a 
selection of four 
photos that he felt 
would be good for 
the article and with 
our webmaster Paul 
Finnegan’s help we set up a down load of the photos for him.

The results are in the January/February 2024 issue of the Cowcatcher magazine.
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Change Service Requested

Nicholas Manos and David Elems giving WP 1503 a through cleaning during its annual inspection 9/8/23.
- Photo by Kerry Cochran


